Planning & Zoning Board

Minutes

Thursday, August 17th, 2023 5:30 p.m.

The Blowing Rock Planning and Zoning Board met on Thursday, August 17th, 2023 for their regularly scheduled meeting. Members present were Gregg Bergstrom, Tom Barrett, Bill McCarter, Chris Squires, Brooks Mayson, Lindsay McClanahan-Cook and Harrison Herbst. Staff Members present were Interim Planning Director Brian Johnson, Interim Town Manager Kevin Rothrock and Taylor Miller.

Chairman McCarter called the meeting to order at 5:34 p.m.

Chairman McCarter asked to amend the agenda to show the swearing in of Mr. Brooks Mayson.

Chairman McCarter asked if there was a motion to approve the amended agenda. *Mr. Tom Barrett made a motion, seconded by Mr. Chris Squires.* **All members in favor.**

Taylor Miller swore in Mr. Brooks Mayson as a new member of the Blowing Rock Planning and Zoning Board.

Chairman McCarter asked if there was a motion to approve the May 18th, 2023 minutes. *Mr. Harrison Herbst made a motion to approve the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Lindsay McClanahan-Cook.* **All members in favor.**

1. Dumpster Screening Discussion

Mr. Brian Johnson explained that he and Mr. Rothrock have had a couple things on their radar that they want to address and bring up to date in the ordinance. Dumpster screening is one of those things. They just wanted to have a discussion about it in today's meeting and then possibly bring a drafted ordinance back to the planning board next month.

Mr. Johnson said they've had some complaints on dumpsters, mainly about animals, specifically bears, getting into dumpsters that don't have proper screenings around them. He said they would need to take an inventory of what's out there and see what dumpsters don't have screening currently. He noted they've done this type of thing in the past with non-conforming signs. They would implement amortization and give a time frame of when they would need to be complying.

Lack of dumpster screening doesn't seem to be a huge problem, but complaints have been made. Mr. Johnson noted they would create a time frame that wouldn't burden the property owners. When they did the sign amortization, they gave a time frame of 5 years.

Mr. Harrison Herbst asked if this would be geared more towards commercial or residential. Mr. Johnson said it would most likely be commercial but would probably trickle to some multi-family properties.

Mr. Chris Squires asked if the focus is more of bringing everyone into compliance as opposed to changing the current standards. Mr. Johnson advised it is more about bringing properties into compliance to the current standards, not changing the standards.

Mr. Johnson noted they want to try and make sure properties are trying to screen the dumpsters but also pull them closer to the building or put them back behind the building, so they are out of sight and not as noticeable.

Mr. Bergstrom asked if Mr. Johnson had several dumpsters in town that aren't property screened.

Mr. Johnson said he did not have a current number on how many dumpsters would need to be brought into compliance. He said he didn't think there were hundreds, maybe 10 or 20. Some of the ones with dumpster screens may also need to maintain or update their current screens, which can be addressed through our maintenance ordinance.

He noted most of the properties we will see without screenings are the ones that have been around since before the ordinance and just haven't been addressed.

Mr. Johnson mentioned there was a dumpster at a local gas station where they were having issues with people bringing their personal trash and dropping it in their dumpsters. A screen could maybe help deter some of that.

Mr. Brooks Mayson stated that the only thing that has been amortized in the past has been signs. Mr. Johnson stated that was the only one he was aware of.

Mr. Brooks Mayson asked about smell. Mr. Johnson said he doesn't think the screenings will help cure the smell, but it might help contain it a bit. Mr. Mayson asked if the screenings as opposed to the changing of the container would help more. Mr. Johnson said he thinks the smell typically comes more from lack of maintenance of the dumpsters. Most of them have clean-out in them which would fall back onto the property owner to clean them out and maintain them.

Mr. Johnson noted that wind is a big issue with the dumpsters and a screen could help fix that.

Mrs. Lindsay McClanahan asked if this would be retroactive for any projects that have already been approved by the council. Mr. Johnson said it would be.

Mr. Bergstrom asked if dumpsters had to be registered when they're put in so we know exactly where they are.

Mr. Johnson said that he thinks there will just be a lot of site visits to figure out where the dumpsters are and which ones don't have screenings.

2. Discussion of setback requirements based on topography.

Mr. Brian Johnson directed the board members to page 23-5 of the ordinance. Specifically, Section 16-12.4.7. Our setback distances vary for different zones but the section we will be focusing on is the one that allows a North Carolina Surveyor to calculate the drop off of a lot and grant up to a 5-foot relief of the setback. For every 2 feet that the property drops off, there can be a 1-foot reduction of the setback up to 5 feet. This process can only be done by a North Carolina Surveyor according to the current ordinance, but the staff feels that they could do this easily without a surveyor. It's becoming more

difficult to contact a surveyor who has the time or is willing to come do this when the staff could easily do the calculation and grant the reduction based on the lot topography.

Mr. Johnson noted that this is usually only used on residential properties. Changing the ordinance would give the staff the flexibility to help property owners who are trying to build on a difficult lot. There are two ways we can do this. One is by taking the average distance from the street of the houses on either side of the property and using that to help reduce the setback. The other is the way that includes the surveyor.

Member Chris Squires wanted to verify whether this applies to only residential or residential and commercial. Mr. Johnson clarified that every zone would be subject to this except Central Business and Town Center. Mr. Johnson mentioned that most of these setback reduction requests are for residential properties as opposed to commercial properties.

Ultimately, the change to the ordinance would consist of striking the "North Carolina Suryveyor" from Section 16-4.7.1 and Section 16-4.7.2.

Member Lindsay McClanahan asked how much this change would affect the staff's workload. Mr. Johnson said it would not affect it by much. We only see a couple of these requests a year.

Member Chris Squires advised that he was not comfortable with this change for commercial properties. He acknowledged that it would be fine for single-family residential properties but not commercial or multi-family.

Mr. Rothrock mentioned that the intent of the sections being discussed was meant for residential properties and that this setback reduction request has never been used for commercial property. He acknowledged that we could add some clarifying language in the ordinance per Mr. Squires request for it.

Mr. Johnson advised they would write up a draft for an ordinance to bring back for review.

Chairman McCarter asked if there was a motion to adjourn. *Motion made by Harrison Herbst, seconded by Mr. Tom Barrett.*

The meeting was adjourned at 6:11 p.m.